        PRISON ENTERPRISES BOARD

MEETING

April 26, 2011
1.
Chairman Gerry Lane called the meeting to order at 10:00 AM at Prison Enterprises (PE) Headquarters, Baton Rouge, Louisiana.

2.
Attendance

2.1 Members Present

Gerry Lane, Chairman 

Charles Chatelain, Vice-Chairman
Joseph Ardoin

Frank Strickland

Paul Spalitta

Darryl Feucht

2.2 Prison Enterprises Staff Present



Michael J. Moore



Todd Labatut



Misty Stagg



Morgan LeBlanc



Tim Travis



Kristie Sigrest



Robert Honeycutt



Danny Hoover

Diane Breaux

3. Chairman Gerry Lane asked for a motion to approve the minutes of the March 15th meeting of the Prison Enterprises Board. Mr. Joseph Ardoin made a motion that the minutes be approved as written. Mr. Frank Strickland seconded the motion and it passed unanimously. Mr. Lane then turned the meeting over to Director Moore. 
4. Director Moore began by welcoming Mr. Feucht who is doing well since his recent surgery.  He then mentioned that the Prison Enterprises Annual Awards and Training conference was held March 17th at the Belle of Baton Rouge.  He stated that the conference went very well and thanked Diane Breaux, Morgan Leblanc, and all staff that worked on preparing for the conference.  He mentioned some of the award recipients, such as Tonto Newman receiving the “Boss Dick” award, Mark Kilgore receiving the Industry Award, Bruce Lee receiving the Agriculture Award, Frank Rosso receiving the Quality Assurance Award, and Francis Abbott and Morgan LeBlanc both receiving a Director’s Award.    

5. Continuing, Mr. Moore stated that he attended the National Correctional Industries Association (NCIA) conference March 23rd through March 28th in Baltimore, MD along with Tim Travis and Robert Honeycutt.  Useful information and ideas were exchanged with vendors, as well as peers from other states.  He also stated that DOC hosted the North American Association of Wardens and Superintendents (NAAWS) conference that was held in Baton Rouge April 16 through April 20.  Attendees were also invited to attend the Angola Spring Rodeo.  A bus was provided for anyone wishing to attend Sunday, April 17th. 
6. Continuing, Director Moore stated that the Legislative Session began yesterday.  House Concurrent Resolution (HCR) 178 addresses a feasibility study to be conducted concerning standardizing canteen prices charged for items sold to offenders in parish jails and state institutions.  Our conclusion is that it is not feasible at this time.  He stated that there may be a few other topics this session that PE will have to be aware of.
7. Continuing, Director Moore gave an update on personnel issues including the hiring of Pam Hewitt to replace Susan Curtis-Bonfanti for the Procurement Specialist position. Also, PE’s Marketing Representative, Lauren Johnson resigned to pursue a career in real estate.  The vacancy has been announced and will close Monday.  Director Moore then asked Deputy Director Todd Labatut for his comments.

8. Deputy Director Labatut stated that he met with a representative from Portion Pac, a cleaning supplies vendor. The meeting included a tour of the Hunt Correctional Center Soap Plant.  The Office of Juvenile Justice was in contact with Portion Pac and contacted PE to begin offering their products.  PE will put the products out for bid and after the bid is awarded, the products will be added to the contract. Portion Pac also offers green seal approved chemicals.
9. Continuing, Deputy Director Labatut stated that the East Baton Rouge Parish Public Works staff conducted a “wear” test for uniforms, and may begin tomorrow ordering uniforms by division.  This may result in a potential order of 3,000-5,000 uniforms.  He also stated that Tim Travis continues to work with the Orleans Parish Prison and Plaquemines Parish Detention Center concerning furniture bids for the new facilities. Since the construction may be “turn-key”, Mr. Travis will attempt to work through the contractor for bidding.
10. Continuing, Deputy Director Labatut stated that the PE plants are preparing to work overtime, including weekends to fill last minute orders at fiscal year end.  Director Moore then asked Mrs. Morgan LeBlanc for her comments.
11. Mrs. LeBlanc stated that the horse sale contract has been awarded and preliminary work has begun.  The next horse sale is scheduled for October 15, 2011.  Continuing, Mrs. LeBlanc gave an update on job orders.  For the month of March 2011 job orders totaled $307,000 as compared to March 2010’s total of $813,000.  Currently, year-to-date through March reflects a $250,000 surplus.  Job orders received through mid April 2011 total $235,000 as compared to last year’s $385,000.  
12. Continuing, Mrs. LeBlanc also mentioned filling the vacant Procurement Specialist position.  She also stated that the Office of Risk Management (ORM) conducted a compliance review.  PE was 100% compliant, which results in a 5% discount on insurance premiums for all departments that are compliant.  She also mentioned that the DOC Internal Auditors sent out a Conflict of Interest Survey to be completed and returned, and if anyone did not receive a form to please let her know. Director Moore then asked Mrs. Kristie Sigrest for her comments.  
13. Mrs. Sigrest began by stating that the February YTD sales totaled $16.7 million as compared to last year’s $16.0 million. Year-to-date net income for February 2011 reflects a loss totaling $505,617 as compared to last year’s loss totaling $401,415.  March YTD sales total $18,972,998 as compared to last year’s $18,168,188, an increase of $805,000.  Industries YTD sales totaled $7.09 million as compared to last year’s $7.13 million, a decrease of $34,000,  Agriculture totaled $1.85 million as compared to last year’s $1.82 million, an increase of $35,000, and Retail totaled $10.03 million as compared to last year’s $9.22 million, an increase of $804,000.  March 2011 YTD net income reflects a loss of $532,000 after incentive wages, Industries reflected a profit of $345,000 as compared to last year’s profit of $281,000, Agriculture reflected a loss of $483,000 as compared to last year’s loss of $515,000, and Retail reflected a profit of $376,000 as compared to last year’s profit of $352,000.  
14. Continuing, Mrs. Sigrest stated that the interim physical inventory count at CDC resulted in a $582 increase in costs.  The inventory scanning system hardware is in place at the LCIW Garment Plant.  An interim physical count will be conducted on May 2, 2011.  Once the count is complete, staff will be trained on the RF Smart Inventory System, and after several weeks, another physical count will be conducted to insure that the system is working properly.  At fiscal year end, seven locations will be on the system.  The Hunt Soap Plant is scheduled to be added to the system in the fall.  Mrs. Sigrest added that PE has approximately $30,000 invested in the system.  Director Moore then asked Mr. Tim Travis for his comments.
15. Mr. Travis began by reporting significant job orders:  the Town of Hornbeck for furniture totaling $17,000, the Minden Youth Challenge Center for inner spring mattresses totaling $79,000, the Ernest Morial Convention Center for custom chair carts totaling $38,000, the Atchafalaya River Basin for desks with returns totaling $10,500, the Office of Juvenile Justice for dormitory and office furniture totaling $52,000, and the Office of Motor Vehicle for tags totaling $53,000.   He then reported significant quotes:  the Ernest Morial Convention Center for chairs to be reupholstered totaling $330,000, and Louisiana State Penitentiary for various items totaling $350,000.  

16. Continuing, Mr. Travis stated that the Chiefs of Police conference was held March 29th through the 31st in Shreveport.  He and the sales staff attended. The Louisiana Sheriff’s Association Jail Training conference will be held in Lake Charles on May 15th through May 17th 2011.  Director Moore then asked Mr. Robert Honeycutt for his comments.
17. Mr. Honeycutt began by stating that he continues to work on the horse pens for the Burton Coliseum.  He will meet with representatives on Thursday.  He also stated that the Office of Motor Vehicle is anticipating a license plate order totaling $450,000 to be delivered by June 30. 
18. Continuing Mr. Honeycutt commented on the high fuel prices and considering their effect on total transportation costs.
19. Director Moore then commented on the high cotton prices.  He stated that denim is $1.00 more per yard than last year; therefore, a size 38 jean will cost PE $2.00 more per jean.  Due to the high cotton prices and the inability to obtain yearly contracts, PE may have to look into the possibility of increasing all garment prices.  

20. Continuing, Mr. Honeycutt stated that the Vernon Parish 4-H is looking into the possibility of purchasing goat pens.  

21. Continuing, Mr. Honeycutt commented on the Lean-6 Sigma presentation he attended at the NCIA conference.  He also had a phone conversation with them subsequent to the conference.  This is a detailed process to increase manufacturing efficiency and reduce complaints, therefore increasing market competitiveness and company profitability.  Director Moore than asked Danny Hoover for his comments.

22. Mr. Hoover began by stating that the wheat will be harvested in the next three weeks and that the corn looks good. He stated that 550 acres of soybeans have been plated along with 576 acres of corn and 700 acres of wheat. He also stated that 25,000 bushels of wheat have been booked at Cargill.  Today, he will be booking corn and soybeans with the grain elevator in Bachelor.  
23. Continuing, Mr. Hoover advised that the river continues to rise.  As of May 15th, the river is predicted to rise to 59 feet.  Cows are being put out to graze the pastures before the water rises.   
24. Continuing, Mr. Hoover stated that one load of heifers will be sold from Wade Correctional Center, and three loads will be sold from DCI.  He also advised that 12 cull cows were sold from LSP with 5 of the 12 bringing $1,000 each.

25. Continuing, Mr. Hoover stated that staff began working on the horse sale scheduled for October 15th, 2011.  They are working to get the horses on the website and include more detail for this year’s sale.
26. Director Moore then briefly mentioned the prison privatization and that a provision was made to continue providing space for Prison Enterprises’ operations.  The sale of the prisons should not affect PE as much as the privatization.  There may be a drop in canteen sales.
27. Mr. Lane then stated that it was time to decide the date and time of the next meeting of the Prison Enterprises Board. Mr. Chatelain made a motion that the next meeting be at PE HQ Tuesday May 24th, 2011 at 10 AM. The motion was seconded by Mr. Ardoin, and it was passed unanimously and the meeting was adjourned.
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